
Town of Mineral Springs
Town Hall  

3506 S. Potter Road
Town Council

Regular Meeting 

January 14, 2010 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in a Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Town Hall, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, January 14, 2010.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, and Attorney Bobby Griffin. 
Absent:
Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson and Deputy Town Clerk Christina Squires.
Visitors:
Jimmy Critz.
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of January 14, 2010 to order at 7:36 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Mr. Jimmy Critz delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.
2.
Oath of Office
· Mayor Becker swore in Councilwoman Melody LaMonica. 
3.
Public Comments
· There were no public comments.
4.
Approval of Town Council Minutes, Duplicate Taxes, Tax Releases, and Monthly Reports 
A. December 14, 2009 Minutes
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the December 14, 2009 minutes as written and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

B. November 2009 Tax Collector’s Report

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the November 2009 Tax Collector’s report as written and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None

C. Duplicate Taxes
· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the duplicate tax refund in the amount of $78.78 to Jeremy & Natasha Kempf and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None
D. Tax Releases and Refunds
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the two property tax releases and one refund in the amount of $5.15 each and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None
E. November  2009 Finance Report
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the November 2009 finance report and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill
Nays: None
5.
Consideration of Scheduling a Special Meeting with the Union County Commissioners
· Mayor Becker explained that Town Clerk Vicky Brooks reminded him as this item was put on the agenda that it was also on the agenda last January when the Union County Board of Commissioners was a brand new board that had just be sworn in.  “We were hoping to do it early fall or late summer but it didn’t happen”.  Mayor Becker has been in email contact with Commissioner Kim Rogers [Chairman] in an effort to get a meeting scheduled soon as there are issues that would be great to discuss, the least of which is sewer access and our fire department.  In addition, the council could discuss “other issues” that they think the commissioners should be made aware of.  The commissioners could bring the council up to speed with what they are doing.  Typically, the special meeting is held an hour before the regular council meeting (6:30 p.m.) and will last approximately 45 minutes.  In his email to Commissioner Rogers, Mayor Becker stated that the council is available next month and in March.  Commissioner Rogers responded that those dates seemed good, but she had to verify [with the other commissioners].  Mayor Becker asked if the council had a known problem meeting an hour earlier the next two months.  Councilman Countryman may have a problem; therefore, the more notice he receives the better.  Mayor Becker stated that “we’ll get that scheduled and get the word out”.  
6.
Update on the Engage Program
· Councilwoman LaMonica explained that the Engage Project is the one where based on certain qualifications, as far as development and certain types of lifestyle improvement opportunities within the town, we can qualify for certain types of funding and project work.  It’s up to a maximum of a certain number of hours of Centralina Council of Governments (COG) time.  As a town council we recommended that we look at sewer lines first and as a backup to that, filing for grant money for the potential restoration of the building behind us.  That being said COG went ahead and made some initial inquiries to Union County and it does look like the sewer line issue will qualify.  A conference call is scheduled for tomorrow between Mayor Becker, Councilwoman LaMonica, Union County Public Works, and COG; therefore, there will be more to follow on this point.     
· Mayor Becker pointed out that people are coming to him now and other things have happened that he wanted to make sure that Councilwoman LaMonica was aware of, so that they aren’t working without each other knowing.  There are two issues: one is capacity for the fire department.  It’s just capacity for them and it’s not much so that isn’t an issue for them.  As Councilwoman LaMonica is communicating, the cost would be the lines: nobody wants to pay for the lines for one customer; however, a grant could.  If we could use them [COG] to help us apply for a grant that might get the county to do it, although that might not be enough.  Mayor Becker pointed out that some of the Mineral Springs council attended the Union County Board of Commissioners meeting in December; several of them addressed the commissioners and suggested that this [sewer] was very important to our fire department/town and requested that they do something.  Afterwards, Mayor Becker happened to speak with Ed Goscicki, who actually had two numbers and it was good that the numbers were what they were.  They had talked about a pump and a single small line to serve the fire department, which would be the cheapest way to go to meet that need.  Just the pump alone to go that distance was approximately $100,000, because it’s got to be some massive thing with backups and so it was approximately a $150,000 job to do a pump and a small line that would just serve the fire department.  This would not do the town any good in the future and Mr. Goscicki estimated that it would be about $300,000 to run a full size line to the proper depth to serve the fire department now and be ready to serve this area later.  Mayor Becker then pointed out that Mr. Larry Raley who owns the property around the town hall has been advised of the fire department “thing” and responded that we need to start just working/moving together to try and put the pieces together.  Mayor Becker also told Mr. Raley that we have another project underway looking at the possibility of applying for grant money and that we may have enough players so that those funds could be pooled and it might actually become a reality.  If the town could get a $100,000 grant and the county would spend $50,000 because of the fire department, adding another player into it may get enough funds to actually get it done.  
· Mayor Becker further explained that he happened to speak with Commissioner Openshaw, who informed him that the commissioners are trying to reallocate what capacity may turn out to be available, because it’s still unclear what sewer capacity really is there and with no residential construction to speak of taking place, there may be some and they really need to think about reallocating it.  Commissioners Rogers, Kuehler, and Openshaw are looking to change the prioritization formula; to come up with a formula where towns get an allocation for projects in their municipalities in sort of a fair way based on population, or based on what they have already.  Mayor Becker noted that Mineral Springs has nothing [sewer service] except for Parkdale and we are the only town that has no additional service.  Some towns (Waxhaw, Stallings, Indian Trail) have taken hundreds of thousands gallons of capacity, so they [commissioners] really want to help a town like us.  Commissioner Openshaw asked Mayor Becker to tell him how much [sewer capacity] Mineral Springs needs.  Mayor Becker responded that Union County Public Works already has that information.  Mr. Raley had engineers put together an engineering study for what his project would need, and for the Spiro Kaltsounis property, the churches, the fire department, the government buildings, plus any future government buildings; it was approximately 48,000 gallons per day.    
· Mayor Becker also pointed out that he received information from a county source (planning board member), Mark DiBiasio, who is very well informed, that back in 2006, the Union County Board of Commissioners appropriated funds ($260,000) to run an 8-inch water line several thousand feet to serve the New Salem Fire Department; these funds came out of the general fund.   A precedent has been set in providing the piping for the utilities at the county’s expense when it is public safety involved.  
7.
Clean Water Management Trust Fund Grant Update
· Mayor Becker explained that we did close on the property on December 23, 2009.   We had a scare at the zero hour where all of a sudden the state property office looked at the appraisal of the property that we were doing as a match, which was the floodplain in Copper Run that they were giving us plus the property that we owned in Harrington Hall; the appraisal was $5000 an acre.  The communication from the state property office said “that match is not enough; that appraisal is very low and you’re at least $50,000 low on your match from what your application said and this is going to be a problem”.  Somehow between RoxAnne Smith at the Catawba Lands Conservancy and her contacts at the state they figured it was adequate; instead of a 57% match, we had approximately 49.6% and it was certainly considered adequate by the state because they were still paying less then appraised value for the purchased tract with a 50% match, so it went through.  
· Mayor Becker informed the council that he would be putting together a memo, possibly for next month, for this council to authorize and enable a trail committee.  Mayor Becker explained that Mineral Springs resident, Lisa Myers, is an avid horse trail rider that lives in an area that is accessible to our existing property via a couple of pieces of private property that she can ride on.  Ms. Myers had been doing a lot of keeping the trails open because she and her friends ride; Ms. Myers has volunteered to take part in a very official and formal trail committee.  Mineral Springs is now in a position to get grants for parking areas, kiosks, and there are other things we could do if we could actually put together a comprehensive trail plan, a capital improvement plan, a design, which should be a lot more than our very limited greenway vision that is in our land use plan.  A committee should be formed that’s going to work ongoing on fleshing it out and literally designing and implementing trail development.  Mayor Becker stated that he will try in the next month or two to see if he can put a memo together with some ideas of how that committee would be composed and how they would meet and what the council wants them to do.   
· Councilwoman Critz remembered a moment in time about seven years ago when she and Mayor Becker met with Dan Moser to discuss this as a “pipe dream” and it seemed like something that was almost too wonderful and exciting to become a reality.  During that first meeting, Mr. Moser was receptive and through his being receptive, when the land [now Harrington Hall] got passed along, the information about that got passed along and it snowballed into what we have today; through a lot of persistence, consistency, and prayer; we see something that was just an idea and it is now a reality.  Mayor Becker pointed out that Mineral Springs now owns roughly 58 acres of conservation land (most of which is nicely wooded) that mostly borders on this beautiful set of valuable creeks and has some trails on it that are already in use with road frontage on two major thoroughfares (McNeely Road and Pleasant Grove Road) for better access and subdivision access to really more than two subdivisions.  Valley Farms and Leisure Acres actually have “almost” connections, so it’s really quite an accomplishment for so many people working together and it’s not even done yet.  We have the Houston Ridge piece, but there is a little piece owned by Mr. McCarver, who doesn’t really support our greenway vision, which does not allow us to link our Copper Run Trails with the Houston Ridge piece, the Blumenthal property, the Double RR horse ranch, or even on down toward town.  Maybe Sharon McCarver will come through; there is also grant money available to buy pieces that are missing in a trail system, and Mayor Becker fully intends to continue to try to bring that trail and the owned property further and further toward downtown and to move it further east because it is still focused on the west side.    
· Mayor Becker pointed out that the town also owns the “cemetery tract” in Copper Run, which doesn’t have a conservation easement on it.  Mr. Bill Howie is very interested in this tract from a historical standpoint.  Attorney Griffin commented that the latest information on that cemetery is that it perhaps belonged to a family named Wyatt.  
8. 
Other Business
· Councilwoman LaMonica informed the council that there have been three counties and two towns (Concord, Cabarrus County, New London, Town of Spencer, Rowan County) that have pulled out of their membership with Centralina Council of Governments (COG).  There were no reasons cited; they exercised their opportunity at the end of the year.  Mayor Becker noted that membership dues for some counties is fairly high, because it is based on population.  The COG dues for Mineral Springs are very low and Mayor Becker believes “it is a good bang for the buck”.  Mayor Becker also noted that COG is a resource whether you use their professional services at all, just being a member avails you to so much.  Hopefully these communities will come back in because your Council of Governments is a very important agency and it is one of our better ones, Mayor Becker thought.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica informed the council that COG has requested their annual nomination for their Region of Excellence awards.  Councilwoman LaMonica explained that she had spoken with Councilwoman Coffey about this in the past, because she has served as our representative.  There are four different categories: Local Government Efficiency and Effectiveness; Community Investment and Development; Planning and Sustainability; and Service to Citizens.  Councilwoman LaMonica noted that apparently the competition is fierce and Councilwoman Coffey [our former COG representative] has agreed.  Initially, they thought of the greenway system.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if the council was interested in exploring submitting anything based on last year.  Mayor Becker responded that it was a lot of work for a plaque.  Councilwoman Coffey responded that Mineral Springs wouldn’t even be in the running; when she submitted the application, she received nothing.  The expended funds are massive in the communities that qualify; it is much more than what Mineral Springs is doing.      
· Councilwoman Critz asked if any other members of the council were contacted by the Enquirer-Journal about the interview of what you thought was the most  important thing of the year in the county/town and if they had responded.  Council members Countryman and Neill responded no.  Mayor Becker responded that he only saw the comment that Councilwoman Critz made on the online version.  Councilwoman Critz explained that she had commented on the Mineral Springs Town Hall and how we preserved a historical property without any debt or raising taxes, which is a testimony of how things should and could be done in the county and other communities through visionary planning and good stewardship.     
· Councilwoman LaMonica informed the council, from a public safety issue, that there had been two vehicle break-ins recently in Brantley Oaks; one where the car had virtually nothing in it and one where there was a gun.  Councilwoman LaMonica suggested revisiting the neighborhood watch situation.  Councilwoman Neill responded that she could be contacted to discuss a neighborhood watch program.  Councilwoman LaMonica stated that they had collected some information about a year ago and then no one volunteered; therefore, it was set aside.  Councilwoman Neill responded that there have to be property owners who are willing to be the eyes and the ears.  Mayor Becker stated that even if you don’t do a formal neighborhood watch the way it needs to be, just use your email chains, send flyers out, tell people to be nosey, tell people to drive around the block an extra turn before they pull in their driveway, just if your neighbor is away go in and out of his driveway once just to get a little more activity and a little more awareness and encourage people to do that.  Councilwoman Neill added that if they see a suspicious car or person they should get a description.  Councilwoman LaMonica added that both of the break-ins were at night.  Councilwoman Neill continued that they could just call her and she will ask Ms. Brooks to put it on the website; to be on the lookout and then everybody is better informed. Councilwoman Critz explained that a sheriff deputy said that the best thing to do was to be visible, because it gives intruders the incentive to leave once they have been spotted.    
9. 
Adjournment
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adjourn and Councilwoman Coffey seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 8:18 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, February 11, 2010 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Town Hall.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, CMC, Town Clerk



Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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